### **TIMELINE:**

# Congressional Oversight in the Face of Executive Branch and Media Suppression: The Case Study of Crossfire Hurricane

### 2009

- FBI opens a counterintelligence investigation of the individual who would become Christopher Steele's primary sub-source because of his ties to Russian intelligence officers.<sup>1</sup>
- **June 2009**: FBI New York Field Office (NYFO) interviews Carter Page, who "immediately advised [them] that due to his work and overseas experiences, he has been questioned by and provides information to representatives of [another U.S. government agency] on an ongoing basis."<sup>2</sup>

### 2011

• **February 2011:** CBS News investigative journalist Sharyl Attkisson begins reporting on "Operation Fast and Furious." Later in the year, Attkisson notices "anomalies" with several of her work and personal electronic devices that persist into 2012.<sup>3</sup>

## <u>2012</u>

• September 11, 2012: Attack on U.S. installations in Benghazi, Libya.<sup>4</sup>

# <u>2013</u>

- March 2013: The existence of former Secretary of State Hillary Clinton's private email server becomes publicly known.<sup>5</sup>
- May 2013:
  - News reports reveal Obama's Justice Department investigating leaks of classified information and targeting reporters, including secretly seizing "two months of phone records for reporters and editors of The Associated Press," labeling Fox News reporter James Rosen as a "co-conspirator," and obtaining a search warrant for Rosen's personal emails.
- May 10, 2013: Reports reveal that the Internal Revenue Service (IRS) targeted and unfairly scrutinized conservative organizations seeking tax-exempt status.<sup>8</sup>

- May 22, 2013: IRS official Lois Lerner is called to testify in front of Congress regarding the IRS targeting scandal and pleads the Fifth.<sup>9</sup>
- Mid-2013: Attkisson and CBS announce "publicly that her personal devices had been accessed and compromised." <sup>10</sup>

### 2014

- **February 2014:** The Revolution of Dignity takes place in Ukraine. 11
- **February 2, 2014:** President Obama says that there was "not even a smidgen of corruption" regarding the IRS's targeting of conservative organizations. <sup>12</sup>
- March 5, 2014: Lois Lerner once again pleads the Fifth in front of a congressional committee, refusing to answer questions about the IRS's targeting of conservative organizations.<sup>13</sup>
- **April 21, 2014:** Vice President Joe Biden is described as "the public face of the administration's handling of Ukraine." <sup>14</sup>
- May 12, 2014: Burisma announces Hunter Biden joining its board of directors. 15
- May 20, 2014: Secretary of State John Kerry's former Chief of Staff, David Leiter, becomes a lobbyist for Burisma. 16
- **September 2014:** In response to congressional inquiries about the IRS's targeting of conservative organizations, the IRS admits that years of potentially-responsive records, including many of Lois Lerner's emails, had been lost due hard-drive crashes.<sup>17</sup>
- November 20, 2014: Senior State Department officials Paul W. Jones and Jonathan Winer plan to meet Christopher Steele at the State Department to discuss Steele's private intelligence reporting on the Russian military intervention in Ukraine.<sup>18</sup>

### <u>2015</u>

- **February 2015:** State Department official George Kent raises concerns to Vice President Joe Biden's staff that Hunter Biden's position on Burisma's board of directors "could create the perception if a conflict of interest." <sup>19</sup>
- **February 12, 2015**: Vice President Joe Biden says that he'll make a decision about running for president "sometime at the end of the summer." <sup>20</sup>

- March 2, 2015: The New York Times reports that Secretary Clinton "exclusively used a private email account to conduct government business while Secretary of State" from January 2009 to February 2013.<sup>21</sup>
- March 12, 2015: Chairman Johnson opens investigation into Secretary Clinton's use of a private email server.<sup>22</sup>
- March 2015: Paul Combetta of Platte River Networks removes the emails from Secretary Clinton's server using Bleachbit after realizing he had failed to implement the new email retention period several months earlier.<sup>23</sup>
- April 12, 2015: Hillary Clinton announces presidential run.<sup>24</sup>
- June 16, 2015: Donald Trump announces presidential run.<sup>25</sup>
- July 10, 2015: FBI opens "Midyear Exam" investigation (MYE).<sup>26</sup>

#### • October 2015:

- o Fusion GPS hires Nellie Ohr, the wife of DOJ employee, Bruce Ohr, to conduct research on Paul Manafort, among others.<sup>27</sup>
- State Department official Amos Hochstein speaks with Vice President Joe Biden in the West Wing of the White House about Hunter Biden's position on Burisma's board.<sup>28</sup>
- October 11, 2015: On 60 Minutes, President Obama calls Secretary Clinton's actions "a mistake" but states that it did not "pose a national security problem."

  Obama further says the issue was "ginned up" because of the presidential race.<sup>29</sup>

### • October 21, 2015:

- The Vice President's office receives a press inquiry from the Wall Street Journal regarding whether "Hunter's involvement with Mr. Zlochevsky – who for many Ukrainians has come to symbolize the sort of behavior the Vice President is demanding the country put to an end – undermines the U.S. message[.]"<sup>30</sup>
- Vice President Joe Biden announces he will not run for president in 2016.<sup>31</sup>
- November 2015: Burisma hired Blue Star Strategies, a Democrat lobbying firm.<sup>32</sup>

#### • December 7-9, 2015:

 Vice President Joe Biden travels to Ukraine and reportedly threatens to withhold \$1 billion in U.S. loan guarantees to Ukraine if President Poroshenko does not fire Prosecutor General Viktor Shokin.<sup>33</sup>

- December 7, 2015: The Wall Street Journal publishes "Ukrainians See Conflict in Biden's Anticorruption Message"<sup>34</sup>
- December 8, 2015: The New York Times publishes "Joe Biden, His Son and the Case Against a Ukrainian Oligarch."

### **2016**

- **January 2016**: The FBI opened a money laundering and tax evasion investigation of Paul Manafort.<sup>36</sup>
- January 19-21, 2016:
  - o Ukrainian delegation meets with U.S. officials:
    - Obama White House National Security Council (including Eric Ciaramella and Elisabeth Zentos)
    - Department of Justice
    - FBI
    - Department of Justice Office of the Inspector General
    - Department of State<sup>37</sup>
  - O According to Andrii Telizhenko, a political officer in the Ukraine Embassy in Washington, D.C. who participated in a January 2016 meeting, "U.S. officials volunteered... that they had an interest in reviving a closed investigation into payments to U.S. figures from Ukraine's Russia-backed Party of Regions," which refers to the investigation that involved Paul Manafort. He "recalled DOJ officials asking investigators from Ukraine's National Anti-Corruption Bureau (NABU) if they could help locate new evidence about the Party of Regions' payments and its dealings with Americans."
- March 14, 2016: George Papadopoulos meets with Joseph Mifsud for the first time in Rome, Italy. 40
- March 21, 2016: Carter Page joins the Trump campaign. 41
- March 28, 2016: Paul Manafort joins the Trump campaign. 42
- March 29, 2016: Ukraine's parliament votes to remove Viktor Shokin from office. 43
- April 2016:
  - Russia reportedly steals information from the DCCC and DNC networks.<sup>44</sup>
  - Marc Elias, of the law firm Perkins Coie, representing the Clinton Campaign, retains Fusion GPS.<sup>45</sup>

- **April 4, 2016**: FBI's New York Field Office opens a counterintelligence investigation on Carter Page. 46
- **April 10, 2016**: President Obama speaks with Fox News Sunday about the Clinton email investigation: Obama calls Clinton "careless" but says "she would never intentionally do anything to endanger the security of the United States with her emails."<sup>47</sup>
- April 12, 2016: FBI Director James Comey meets with FBI chief of staff James Rybicki, Deputy Attorney General Sally Yates, and DOJ official Matthew Axelrod to discuss how the FBI and DOJ would close MYE investigation. They agree to prepare a memo and hold a joint DOJ/FBI press conference.<sup>48</sup>

### • May 2016:

- George Papadopoulos meets with a representative of a Friendly Foreign Government (FFG).<sup>49</sup>
- o Fusion GPS's Glenn Simpson meets Christopher Steele "at a European airport and inquire[s] whether Steele could assist in determining Russia's actions related to the 2016 U.S. elections, whether Russia was trying to achieve a particular election outcome, whether candidate Donald Trump had any personal and business ties in Russia, and whether there were any ties between the Russian government and Trump and his campaign." 50
- May 1-2, 2016: CrowdStrike is hired by the DNC and conducts an investigation into apparent breach of DNC's network.<sup>51</sup>
- May 2, 2016: FBI Director James Comey emails his draft statement clearing Secretary Clinton of any wrongdoing.<sup>52</sup>

#### • May 4, 2016:

- Donald Trump wins Indiana primary and becomes the presumptive Republican nominee for president.<sup>53</sup>
- FBI Deputy Assistant Director Peter Strzok texts FBI Special Counsel Lisa Page: "Now the pressure really starts to finish MYE." Page responds: "It sure does."<sup>54</sup>
- May 11, 2016: Devon Archer is among six others charged by the Department of Justice for defrauding a Native American Tribe and investors of over \$60 million. 55
- May 19, 2016: Paul Manafort is promoted to Chairman of the Trump campaign.<sup>56</sup>
- June 2016: Fusion GPS hires Christopher Steele.<sup>57</sup>

- **June 13, 2016:** CrowdStrike alerts FBI that Russian actors hacked the DNC network. <sup>58</sup>
  - o FBI never requests or obtains access to DNC servers.<sup>59</sup>
- **June 14, 2016**: "[T]he DNC approached and cooperated with *The Washington Post* to publish an article announcing that the Russian intelligence services had hacked the DNC." <sup>60</sup>
- **June 20, 2016:** According to Glenn Simpson of Fusion GPS, this was the date of Steele's first memo (dossier).<sup>61</sup>
- **June 27, 2016:** Attorney General Loretta Lynch meets with former President Bill Clinton on the tarmac at a Phoenix airport.<sup>62</sup>
- **July 2, 2016:** FBI interviews Hillary Clinton, who is accompanied by her longtime aides (who are also lawyers), in Washington, D.C.<sup>63</sup>
- July 5, 2016:
  - FBI Director James Comey exonerates Hillary Clinton in a national press conference.<sup>64</sup>
  - Christopher Steele meets with FBI agent in London. Steele provides a report.<sup>65</sup>
- July 22, 2016: WikiLeaks releases DNC emails. 66
- **July 26, 2016:** Secretary Hillary Clinton allegedly approves a proposal to "vilify Donald Trump by stirring up a scandal claiming interference by Russian security services."<sup>67</sup>
- **July 27, 2016:** Trump says, "Russia, if you're listening, I hope you're able to find the 30,000 emails that are missing." 68
- July 28, 2016:
  - o FBI HQ counterintelligence division (CD) receives FFG information.<sup>69</sup>
  - o FBI NYFO receives two Steele election reports.<sup>70</sup>
  - O Page texts McCabe: "You should read this the D[irector] surely has by now. Some of the internal links are well worth your time. [] Trump a Russian Agent? A Legal Analysis[,] https://www.lawfareblog.com/trump-russian-agent-legal-analysis"<sup>71</sup>
- July 30, 2016: Bruce and Nellie Ohr meet with Christopher Steele.<sup>72</sup>

• **July 31, 2016:** The FBI opens Crossfire Hurricane (CFH) "as an umbrella counterintelligence investigation"<sup>73</sup>

### • Early August 2016:

- O CIA Director John Brennan reportedly alerts Obama White House officials about Putin's plans to interfere with the U.S. presidential election.<sup>74</sup>
- **August 5, 2016**: Strzok texts Page: "Went well, best we could have expected. Other than [REDACTED] quote, 'the White House is running this.'"<sup>75</sup>
- **August 6, 2016:** Page texts Strzok: "And maybe you're meant to stay where you are because you're meant to protect the country from that menace." <sup>76</sup>
- August 8, 2016: FBI Special Counsel Lisa Page texts FBI DAD Peter Strzok, "[Trump's] not ever going to become president, right? Right?!" Strzok replies, "No. No he's not. We'll stop it."
- August 10, 2016: FBI NYFO's investigation of Carter Page is transferred to CFH. 78
- **August 14, 2016:** *N.Y. Times* publishes article about Paul Manafort's business dealings in Ukraine based on a leaked ledger.<sup>79</sup>
- August 15, 2016: Strzok texts Lisa Page: "I want to believe the path you threw out for consideration in Andy [McCabe]'s office—that there's no way he gets elected—but I'm afraid we can't take that risk. It's like an insurance policy in the unlikely event you die before you're 40 . . . . "80"
- August 16, 2016: As part of its CFH investigation, the FBI opens a case on Lt. General Michael Flynn and gives it the codename "Crossfire Razor."81
- August 17, 2016: FBI and ODNI provide a strategic intelligence briefing for Trump and selected advisors. 82 This briefing did not address the allegations contained in the FFG information; 83 a CFH agent attends and memorializes the results of the briefing. 84
- August 19, 2016: Paul Manafort resigns from Trump campaign. 85
- August 25, 2016: McCabe directs CFH to contact FBI NYFO for helpful information.<sup>86</sup>
- August 27, 2016: Democratic leader Harry Reid pens letter to FBI Director Comey about allegations that the Russian government tampering with the presidential election.<sup>87</sup>
- Late August Early September 2016: Brennen individually briefs congressional members of the "Gang of Eight" on Russia's efforts to interfere in the 2016

election.88

- September 7, 2016: The CIA sends an investigative referral to FBI Director Comey and Deputy Assistant Director Peter Strzok regarding information about Hillary Clinton's "approval of a plan concerning US presidential candidate Donald Trump and Russian hackers hampering US elections as a means of distracting the public from her use of a private email server."
- **September 8, 2016:** Comey, DHS Secretary Jeh Johnson, and President Obama's Homeland Security Advisor Lisa Monaco brief Members of Congress about the Russian Government's attempts to interfere in the 2016 election. The briefers assure Members that the Administration has the matter under control and ask for Congress's help in reinforcing public confidence in the election. <sup>90</sup>
- September 19, 2016: CFH team receives six Steele reports. 91
- **September 23, 2016:** *Yahoo News* publishes story about Carter Page similar to Steele reporting. <sup>92</sup>
- September 26, 2016: Carter Page ends association with the Trump campaign. 93
- Early October 2016:
  - Papadopoulos is dismissed from Trump campaign.<sup>94</sup>
  - Christopher Steele meets his FBI contact in Rome with a "stack of new intelligence reports."
- October 7, 2016: DNI and DHS attribute DNC hack to Russia. 96
- October 11, 2016: Steele meets officials at the State Department. 97 Steele also meets with reporters from the *NY Times*, *Washington Post*, and *Yahoo! News*. 98
- October 13, 2016: FBI Transnational Organized Crime Section Chief informs DOJ Attorney Bruce Ohr that FBI counterintelligence agents were examining Steele's reporting.<sup>99</sup>
- October 18, 2016:
  - Steele emails DOJ Attorney Bruce Ohr about a "quite urgent" matter to discuss.<sup>100</sup>
  - Ohr schedules meeting with McCabe; Ohr meets with McCabe and Lisa Page, he explains Steele's connection to Glen Simpson and his wife, and they tell Ohr to contact the FBI if he hears again from Steele.<sup>101</sup>
  - o Either McCabe or Lisa Page briefs Strzok about their meeting with Ohr. 102

- October 21, 2016: FISC approves FISA warrant for Carter Page (Yates). 103
- October 31, 2016: *Mother Jones* publishes article based on information from Steele. <sup>104</sup>
- November 1, 2016: FBI terminates relationship with Steele. 105
- **November 8, 2016:** Donald Trump is elected President.
- **November 10, 2016:** In a meeting in the Oval Office, President Obama reportedly warns President-elect Trump about hiring Flynn. <sup>106</sup>
- November 17, 2016:
  - o FBI officially closes Steele as a source for cause. 107
  - O Strzok texts Lisa Page about the possibility of "develop[ing] potential relationships" at a November 2016 FBI briefing for the Trump presidential transition team staff. They discuss sending someone who can "assess . . . any new[] Q[uestion]s, or different demeanor." 109
- **November 18, 2016:** Trump announces that Flynn will serve as national security advisor. <sup>110</sup>
- **November 21, 2016:** Bruce Ohr meets with Lisa Page, Strzok, and other FBI officials to discuss "Steele's background and reliability as a source and to identify his source network."<sup>111</sup>
- **November 23, 2016:** During a discussion of how much a subject was paid to work on the Trump campaign, an FBI colleague instant messages an FBI attorney, "Is it making you rethink your commitment to the Trump administration?" The FBI attorney, Kevin Clinesmith, responds "Hell no," and "Viva le resistance." 112
- **December 6, 2016:** President Obama tasks "the [Intelligence Community], through Director Clapper, to assemble [into a single document] all the information held by the [Intelligence Community] relating to Russian attempts to interfere in the 2016 election[.]"<sup>113</sup>
- **December 9, 2016:** Washington Post article, "Secret CIA assessment says Russia was trying to help Trump win White House" 114
- December 10, 2016:
  - o Ohr receives thumb drive from Simpson containing Steele's reports. 115
  - o Ohr gives thumb drive to the FBI. 116

- **December 15, 2016:** Strzok texts Lisa Page, "Think our sisters have begun leaking like mad. Scorned and worried and political, they're kicking in to overdrive." <sup>117</sup>
- **December 16, 2016:** *Washington Post* article, "FBI in agreement with CIA that Russia aimed to help Trump win White House." 118
- **December 22, 2016**: Phone call between Flynn and Russian Ambassador Sergey Kislyak. <sup>119</sup>

#### • December 29, 2016:

- President Obama announces sanctions on Russia "ejecting 35 suspected Russian intelligence operatives from the United States and imposing sanctions on Russia's two leading intelligence services."<sup>120</sup>
- o Phone call between Flynn and Russian Ambassador Kislyak. 121

### 2017

#### • January 3, 2017:

- Strzok texts Lisa Page: "[Bill Priestap], like us, is concerned with over sharing. Doesn't want Clapper giving C[rossfire]R[azor] cuts to WH. All political, just shows our hand and potentially makes enemies." 122
- **January 5, 2017:** Clapper, Michael Rogers, Brennan, and Comey brief the Intelligence Community Assessment (ICA) on suspected Russian election interference to Obama and his national security team. <sup>123</sup>

#### January 6, 2017:

- Clapper, Brennan, Rogers, and Comey brief Trump on ICA at Trump Tower; after the briefing, pursuant to Clapper's suggestion, Comey alone briefs Trump on Steele reporting.<sup>124</sup>
- Comey tells Trump that the "FBI did not know whether the allegations were true or false and that the FBI was not investigating them." 125
- o Congressional leadership briefed on ICA. 126
- **January 7, 2017:** Comey memorializes his discussion with Trump and writes, "I [] executed the session exactly as I had planned." <sup>127</sup>
- January 10, 2017: Buzzfeed publishes the Steele reports. 128
- **January 12, 2017:** *Washington Post*'s David Ignatius reveals conversations between Flynn and Kislyak. <sup>129</sup>

- January 12 2017: FISC grants first renewal for Carter Page FISA (Yates). 130
- January 13, 2017: Regarding the Flynn-Kislyak conversations, one FBI analyst writes, "FYI someone leaked the Flynn calls with Kislyak to the WSJ." A minute later, an FBI analyst clarifies that the article about Flynn was "[p]ublished this morning by Ignatius." The FBI analysts continue to discuss: "It's got to be someone on the staff... PDB staff... Or WH seniors." 131

#### January 20, 2017:

- o Donald Trump is inaugurated as President of the United States.
- O Before leaving the White House, outgoing National Security Advisor Susan Rice sends herself an email memorializing her recollection of the Jan. 5, 2017 intelligence briefing to President Obama discussing the FBI investigation and the Steele dossier (*see entry for Jan. 5, 2017*). 132
  - Rice writes that Obama stressed that he wanted "every aspect of this issue [] handled by the Intelligence and law enforcement communities [to be done] 'by the book." 133

#### • January 22, 2017:

- o Flynn is sworn in as national security advisor. 134
- Regarding whom to notify about speaking with Flynn, an FBI official emails Strzok and Page, "if we usually tell the WH, then I think we should do what we would normally do."<sup>135</sup>

#### • January 23, 2017:

- O Strzok texts Page, "A one-hour brief to Flynn is more important than anything Andy [McCabe] could do in London this week." 136
- Strzok texts Page about conversations between Priestap and McCabe,
   "[Priestap] wanted to know why we had to go aggressively doing these things, openly."<sup>137</sup>
- O Page texts Strzok: "I can feel my heart beating harder, I'm so stressed out about all the ways this has the potential to go fully off the rails." 138
- o Page texts Strzok: "Need to talk to you when you are done re razor." 139
- January 24, 2017: Flynn is interviewed by FBI agents. 140
- **February 2, 2017:** Strzok texts Lisa Page: "I mean, I feel like we're living on borrowed time before some massively disastrous event." Page responds: "Same here." 141

- February 13, 2017: Flynn resigns as national security advisor. 142
- **February 15, 2017:** After interviewing a primary sub-source in January, Strzok emails Priestap and states that "recent interviews and investigation [] reveal [Steele] may not be in a position to judge the reliability of his sub-source network." <sup>143</sup>
- March 2017: FBI interviews Steele's primary sub-source a second time. 144
- April 7, 2017: FISC grants second renewal for Carter Page FISA (Boente). 145
- **April 13, 2017:** Strzok emails FBI colleagues: "I'm beginning to think the agency got info a lot earlier than we thought and hasn't shared it completely with us. Might explain all these weird/seemingly incorrect leads all these media folks have. Would also highlight agency as source of some of the leaks." <sup>146</sup>
- May 2017: FBI interviews Steele's primary sub-source for the third time. 147
- May 9, 2017: Comey is fired. 148 Andrew McCabe becomes Acting Director.
- May 17, 2017: Crossfire Hurricane transferred to the Office of Special Counsel. 149
- May 19, 2017:
  - Strzok texts Lisa Page: "For me, and this case, I personally have a sense of unfinished business. I unleashed it with MYE. Now I need to fix it and finish it." 150
  - O Strzok texts Page: "you and I both know the odds are nothing. If I thought it was likely I'd be there no question. I hesitate in part because of my gut sense and concern there's no big there there." 151
- **June 19, 2017:** FBI Attorney alters email to read that Carter Page was not a source for another U.S. government agency. <sup>152</sup>
- June 29, 2017: FISC grants third renewal for Carter Page FISA (Rosenstein). 153
- **July 6, 2017:** Chairman Johnson releases a report titled, "State Secrets: How an Avalanche of Media Leaks is Harming National Security." The report reveals that there were 125 leaked stories during the first 126 days of the Trump administration. 154
- July 27, 2017: McCabe removes Strzok from Special Counsel team. 155
- August 2, 2017:
  - Deputy Attorney General Rod Rosenstein sends "Scope Memo" to Robert Mueller. 156

- o Christopher Wray becomes FBI Director. 157
- September 22, 2017: FISA coverage of Carter Page ends. 158
- October 27, 2017: Paul Manafort and Richard Gates indicted by Special Counsel. 159
- **December 2017:** FBI memo for Congressional briefing states it "did not assess it likely that the [Steele election reporting] was generated in connection to a Russian disinformation campaign." <sup>160</sup>
- **December 12, 2017:** Initial press reports on the content of the Strzok-Page text messages. <sup>161</sup>

### 2018

- **January 19, 2018:** FBI notifies Congress that it did not preserve five months of Strzok-Page text messages. 162
- **January 23, 2018:** Chairman Johnson releases Strzok-Page text message, including the "no big there there" text message. <sup>163</sup>
- February 2018:
  - o DOJ OIG completes misconduct report on Andrew McCabe. 164
  - o Former President Obama says that during his administration, "[w]e didn't have a scandal that embarrassed us." 165
- March 16, 2018: McCabe is fired. 166
- **April 19, 2018:** News reports indicate DOJ OIG referred McCabe to federal prosecutors for lying. <sup>167</sup>
- May 3, 2018: Senate Select Committee on Intelligence employee James Wolfe is indicted for leaking nonpublic information to a New York Times reporter and lying to the FBI. 168
- May 4, 2018: Lisa Page resigns from the FBI. 169
- June 14, 2018: IG Horowitz releases his 2016 election report. 170
- August 10, 2018: Strzok is fired. 171
- November 7, 2018: Attorney General Jeff Sessions resigns. 172

• **December 13, 2018:** DOJ IG issues report about recovering 20,071 total Strzok-Page texts. <sup>173</sup>

### **2019**

- April 2019: Hunter Biden steps down from Burisma's board. 174
- **April 18, 2019:** Mueller report becomes public. 175
- April 25, 2019: Joe Biden announces he is running for president. <sup>176</sup>
- May 14, 2019: Attorney General Bill Barr taps U.S. Attorney John Durham to review the Russia investigation. 177
- July 25, 2019: President Trump speaks with Ukraine President Zelenskiy. 178
- **September 9, 2019:** Intelligence Community Inspector General notifies the House Intelligence Committee of the existence of a whistleblower complaint connected to Ukraine. <sup>179</sup>
- **September 24, 2019:** Speaker of the House Nancy Pelosi announces formal impeachment inquiry into President Trump.<sup>180</sup>
- October 13, 2019: Hunter Biden's attorney announces that Hunter will step down from BHR (Shanghai) Equity Investment Fund Management Company, a Chinesebacked private equity firm.<sup>181</sup>
- December 9, 2019: IG Horowitz releases his FISA/Crossfire Hurricane report. 182

## <u>2020</u>

- **January 15, 2020:** The House votes to send articles of impeachment against President Trump to the Senate. 183
- February 5, 2020: Senate acquits President Trump. 184
- June 6, 2020: Joe Biden clinches the Democratic presidential nomination. 185
- August 6, 2020: Chairman Johnson subpoenas the FBI for information relating to Crossfire Hurricane.
- **August 14, 2020:** Former FBI lawyer Kevin Clinesmith pleads guilty to altering email. <sup>186</sup>

• September 23, 2020: Chairmen Johnson and Grassley release report, "Hunter Biden, Burisma, and Corruption: The Impact on U.S. Government Policy and Related Concerns." 187

- <sup>6</sup> Charlie Savage and Leslie Kaufman, *Phone Records of Journalists Seized by U.S.*, ASSOCIATED PRESS, May 13, 2013, https://www.nytimes.com/2013/05/14/us/phone-records-of-journalists-of-the-associated-press-seized-by-us html; Matt Apuzzo, *Times Reporter Will Not Be Called to Testify in Leak Case*, N.Y. TIMES, Jan. 12, 2015, https://www.nytimes.com/2015/01/13/us/times-reporter-james-risen-will-not-be-called-to-testify-in-leak-case-lawyers-say html.
- <sup>7</sup> Ann Marimow, *A rare peek into a Justice Department leak probe*, WASH. POST, May 19, 2013, https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/a-rare-peek-into-a-justice-department-leak-probe/2013/05/19/0bc473de-be5e-11e2-97d4-a479289a31f9 story.html?hpid=z2.
- <sup>8</sup> Zachary Goldfarb and Karen Tumulty, *IRS admits targeting conservatives for tax scrutiny in 2012 election*, WASH. POST, May 10, 2013, https://www.washingtonpost.com/business/economy/irs-admits-targeting-conservatives-for-tax-scrutiny-in-2012-election/2013/05/10/3b6a0ada-b987-11e2-92f3-f291801936b8 story html.
- <sup>9</sup> Lauren French and Kelsey Snell, *Lois Lerner pleads the Fifth*, POLITICO, May 22, 2013, https://www.politico.com/story/2013/05/irs-hearing-091732.
- <sup>10</sup> Attkisson, 925 F.3d at 611.
- <sup>11</sup> Kirit Radia, *Ukraine Violence Leaves at Least 25 Dead*, ABC NEWS, Feb. 18, 2014, https://abcnews.go.com/International/ukraine-violence-leaves-dead/story?id=22566049.
- <sup>12</sup> Erik Wasson, *Obama: Not 'even a smidgen of corruption' behind Internal Revenue Service targeting*, THE HILL, Feb. 2, 2014, https://thehill.com/policy/finance/197224-obama-not-a-smidgen-of-corruption-behind-irs-targeting.
- <sup>13</sup> Rebecca Kaplan, *Lois Lerner pleads the fifth again, doesn't testify on IRS targeting*, CBS News, March 5, 2014, https://www.cbsnews.com/news/lois-lerner-pleads-the-fifth-again-doesnt-testify-on-irs-targeting/.
- <sup>14</sup> Susan Crabtree, *Joe Biden emerges as Obama's trusty sidekick*, WASH. EXAM'R, Apr. 25, 2014, https://www.washingtonexaminer.com/joe-biden-emerges-as-obamas-trusty-sidekick.
- <sup>15</sup> Press Release, Burisma Holdings, *Hunter Biden joins the team of Burisma Holdings* (May 12, 2014), https://web.archive.org/web/20140606004334/http://burisma.com/hunter-biden-joins-the-team-of-burisma-holdings/.
- <sup>16</sup> Michael Scherer, *Ukrainian Employer of Joe Biden's Son Hires a D.C. Lobbyist*, TIME, Jul. 7, 2014, https://time.com/2964493/ukraine-joe-biden-son-hunter-burisma/.
- <sup>17</sup> Josh Hicks, *IRS finds more key hard-drive crashes, claims no evidence of tampering*, Wash. Post, Sept. 8, 2014, https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/federal-eye/wp/2014/09/08/irs-finds-more-key-hard-drive-crashes-claims-no-evidence-tampering/.
- <sup>18</sup> Email from Jonathan Winer, Special Envoy for Libya, U.S. State Dep't, to Paul W. Jones, Principal Deputy Ass't Sec'y for European and Eurasian Aff., U.S. State Dep't (Nov. 20, 2014), State Production STATE-2020-11-0000073. Steele continued to pass intelligence to senior State officials as late as September 26, 2016. See Email from Jonathan Winer to Victoria Nuland, Ass't Sec'y for European and Eurasian Aff., U.S. State Dep't (Sept. 26, 2016), State Production STATE-2020-11-0000006.
- <sup>19</sup> Tr. of Interview at 16, S. Comm. on Fin. and S. Comm. on Homeland Sec. & Gov't Aff. Interview of George Kent (July 24, 2020).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Press Release, Chairman Graham Releases Newly Declassified Summary Indicating FBI Knew Steele Dossier Source Was Likely a Russian Agent, Had Been Under U.S. Counterintelligence Investigation, Sept. 24, 2020, https://www.judiciary.senate.gov/press/rep/releases/chairman-graham-releases-newly-declassified-summary-indicating-fbi-knew-steele-dossier-source-was-likely-a-russian-agent-had-been-under-us-counterintelligence-investigation.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> U.S. DEP'T OF JUSTICE, OFFICE OF THE INSPECTOR GEN., REVIEW OF FOUR FISA APPLICATIONS AND OTHER ASPECTS OF THE FBI'S CROSSFIRE HURRICANE INVESTIGATION 61 (2019) [hereinafter CFH IG Report].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Attkisson v. Holder, 925 F.3d 606, 610 (4th Cir. 2019).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> S. Select Comm. on Intel., Review of the Terrorist Attacks on U.S. Facilities in Benghazi, Libya, September 11-12, 2012 (Jan. 15, 2014), https://web.archive.org/web/20140116130132/http://www.intelligence.senate.gov/benghazi2014/benghazi.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> See, e.g., Hacker Begins Distributing Confidential Memos Sent To Hillary Clinton On Libya, Benghazi Attack, THE SMOKING GUN, Mar. 18, 2013, http://thesmokinggun.com/buster/sidney-blumenthal/hacker-distributes-memos-784091.

- <sup>20</sup> Zeke Miller, *Biden Says 2016 Decision Coming 'At the End of the Summer'*, TIME, Feb. 12, 2015, https://time.com/3708195/joe-biden-2016-decision-2/
- <sup>21</sup> Michael S. Schmidt, *Hillary Clinton used personal email account at State Dept., possibly breaking rules*, N.Y. TIMES, Mar. 2, 2015, https://www.nytimes.com/2015/03/03/us/politics/hillary-clintons-use-of-private-email-at-state-department-raises-flags html
- <sup>22</sup> Letter from Sen. Ron Johnson, S. Comm. on Homeland Sec. & Gov't Aff., Sen. Bob Corker, S. Comm. on Foreign Relations, & Sen. Richard Burr, S. Sel. Comm. on Intel., to Steve Linick, State Dep't Off. of Inspector Gen. (Mar. 12, 2015).
- <sup>23</sup> U.S. Dep't Of Justice, Office of the Inspector Gen., A Review of Various Actions by the Federal Bureau of Investigation and the Department of Justice in Advance of the 2016 Election 72 (2018) [hereinafter MYE IG Report].
- <sup>24</sup> Krishnadev Calamur, *It's Official: Hillary Clinton Announces Presidential Run*, NPR, April 12, 2015, https://www.npr.org/sections/thetwo-way/2015/04/12/397891885/its-official-hillary-clinton-announces-presidential-run.
- <sup>25</sup> Jose A. DelReal, *Donald Trump announces presidential bid*, WASH. POST, Jun 16, 2015, https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/post-politics/wp/2015/06/16/donald-trump-to-announce-his-presidential-plans-today/.
- <sup>26</sup> Matt Apuzzo et al., *Comey Tried to Shield the F.B.I from Politics. Then He Shaped an Election.*, N.Y. TIMES, Apr. 22, 2017, https://www.nytimes.com/2017/04/22/us/politics/james-comey-election html.
- <sup>27</sup> Tr. of Interview at 8, 111–112, H. Comm. on the Judiciary, Joint with H. Comm. on Gov't Reform and Oversight, Interview of Nellie Ohr (Oct. 19, 2018), available at https://dougcollins house.gov/sites/dougcollins house.gov/files/10.19.18%20Nellie%20Ohr%20Interview.pdf [hereinafter Nellie Ohr Testimony].
- <sup>28</sup> Tr. of Interview at 112–113, S. Comm. on Fin. and S. Comm. on Homeland Sec. & Gov't Aff. Interview of Amos Hochstein Testimony (Sept. 17, 2020).
- <sup>29</sup> MYE IG Report at 66.
- <sup>30</sup> Exhibits at STATE-2019-18-0000340, S. Comm. on Fin. and S. Comm. on Homeland Sec. & Gov't Aff., https://www.hsgac.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/Report%20documents.pdf [hereinafter Exhibits].
- <sup>31</sup> Tom McCarthy, Lauren Gambino, and Dan Roberts, *Joe Biden announces he will not run for president in 2016*, THE GUARDIAN, Oct. 21, 2015, https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2015/oct/21/joe-biden-not-running-president-2016-election.
- <sup>32</sup> Tr. of Interview at 17, S. Comm. on Fin. and S. Comm. on Homeland Sec. & Gov't Aff. Interview of Karen Tramontano (Aug. 28, 2020).
- <sup>33</sup> Kenneth P. Vogel and Iuliia Mendel, *Biden Faces Conflict of Interest Questions That Are Being Promoted by Trump Allies*, N.Y. TIMES, May 1, 2019, https://www.nytimes.com/2019/05/01/us/politics/biden-son-ukraine html.
- <sup>34</sup> Paul Sonne and Laura Mills, *Ukrainians See Conflict in Biden's Anticorruption Message*, WALL St. J., Dec. 7, 2015, https://www.wsj.com/articles/ukrainians-see-conflict-in-bidens-anticorruption-message-1449523458.
- <sup>35</sup> James Risen, *Joe Biden, His Son and the Case Against a Ukrainian Oligarch*, N.Y. TIMES, Dec. 8, 2015, https://www.nytimes.com/2015/12/09/world/europe/corruption-ukraine-joe-biden-son-hunter-biden-ties.html.
- <sup>36</sup> CFH IG Report at 66 n.185; *see also* Dep't of Justice production to S. Comm. on Homeland Sec. & Gov't Aff. at SENATE-FISA2020-001644; *see also* SENATE-FISA2020-001676 n.332, Oct. 9, 2020.
- <sup>37</sup> Exhibits at 001755–56.
- <sup>38</sup> John Solomon, *How the Obama White House engaged Ukraine to give Russia collusion narrative an early boost*, THE HILL, April 25, 2019, https://thehill.com/opinion/white-house/440730-how-the-obama-white-house-engaged-ukraine-to-give-russia-collusion.
- <sup>39</sup> *Id*.
- <sup>40</sup> Chuck Ross, *Devin Nunes Casts Doubt On Joseph Mifsud Narrative In Letter To Intel Agencies*, DAILY CALLER, May 4, 2019, https://dailycaller.com/2019/05/04/nunes-mifsud-papadopoulos/.
- <sup>41</sup> Post Opinions Staff, *A Transcript of Donald Trump's Meeting with The Washington Post Editorial Board*, WASH. Post, Mar. 21, 2016, https://www.washingtonpost.com/blogs/post-partisan/wp/2016/03/21/a-transcript-of-donaldtrumps-meeting-with-the-washington-post-editorial-board/.
- <sup>42</sup> Alexander Burns and Maggie Haberman, *Donald Trump Hires Paul Manafort to Lead Delegate Effort*, N.Y. TIMES, Mar, 28, 2016, https://www.nytimes.com/politics/first-draft/2016/03/28/donald-trump-hires-paul-manafort-to-lead-delegate-effort/.
- <sup>43</sup> Andrew Kramer, *Ukraine Ousts Viktor Shokin, Top Prosecutor, and Political Stability Hangs in the Balance*, N.Y. TIMES, Mar. 29, 2016, https://www.nytimes.com/2016/03/30/world/europe/political-stability-in-the-balance-as-ukraine-ousts-top-prosecutor html.

- <sup>44</sup> Press Release, *CrowdStrike's work with the Democratic National Committee: Setting the record straight*, CrowdStrike, June 5, 2020, https://www.crowdstrike.com/blog/bears-midst-intrusion-democratic-national-committee/.
- <sup>45</sup> Adam Entous et al., *Clinton campaign, DNC paid for research that led to Russia dossier*, WASH. POST, Oct. 24, 2017, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/clinton-campaign-dnc-paid-for-research-that-led-to-russia-dossier/2017/10/24/226fabf0-b8e4-11e7-a908-a3470754bbb9 story.html?utm term=.71855930eb92.
- <sup>46</sup> CFH IG Report at 2.
- <sup>47</sup> MYE IG Report at 69.
- <sup>48</sup> *Id.* at 169–170.
- <sup>49</sup> CFH IG Report at 1.
- <sup>50</sup> *Id.* at 93.
- <sup>51</sup> Press Release, *CrowdStrike's work with the Democratic National Committee: Setting the record straight*, CrowdStrike, June 5, 2020, https://www.crowdstrike.com/blog/bears-midst-intrusion-democratic-national-committee/.
- <sup>52</sup> Letter from Sen. Ron Johnson, S. Comm. on Homeland Sec. & Gov't Aff., to Christopher Wray, Dir., Fed. Bureau of Investigation (Dec. 14, 2017).
- <sup>53</sup> Stephen Collinson, *Donald Trump: Presumptive GOP nominee; Sanders takes Indiana*, CNN, May 4, 2016, https://www.cnn.com/2016/05/03/politics/indiana-primary-highlights/index.html.
- <sup>54</sup> Text messages between Peter Strzok and Lisa Page at 114 (May 4, 2016) [hereinafter Strzok-Page Texts] (on file with Comm.).
- <sup>55</sup> Press Release, Seven Defendants Charged In Manhattan Federal Court With Defrauding A Native American Tribe And Investors Of Over \$60 Million, Dep't of Justice, May 11, 2016, https://www.justice.gov/usao-sdny/pr/seven-defendants-charged-manhattan-federal-court-defrauding-native-american-tribe-and.
- <sup>56</sup> Maggie Haberman and Ashley Parker, Trump Aide Paul Manafort Promoted to Campaign Chairman and Chief Strategist, N.Y. Times, May 19, 2016, https://www.nytimes.com/2016/05/20/us/politics/paul-manafort-trump html. <sup>57</sup> CFH IG Report at 93.
- <sup>58</sup> Press Release, *CrowdStrike's work with the Democratic National Committee: Setting the record straight*, CrowdStrike, Jun. 5, 2020, https://www.crowdstrike.com/blog/bears-midst-intrusion-democratic-national-committee/.
- <sup>59</sup> Ali Watkins, *The FBI Never Asked For Access To Hacked Computer Servers*, BuzzFeed, Jan. 4, 2017, https://www.buzzfeednews.com/article/alimwatkins/the-fbi-never-asked-for-access-to-hacked-computer-servers#.lsKR9L3jG.
- <sup>60</sup> SSCI Report, Vol. 5, at 821.
- <sup>61</sup> Tr. of Interview at 161, S. Comm. on the Judiciary, Interview of Glenn Simpson (Aug. 22, 2020), https://www.documentcloud.org/documents/4345537-Fusion-GPS-Simpson-Transcript.html.
- <sup>62</sup> MYE IG Report at v.
- <sup>63</sup> Pete Williams, *FBI Sends Hillary Clinton Interview Notes to Congress*, NBC NEWS, Aug. 16, 2016, https://www.nbcnews.com/news/us-news/fbi-send-clinton-interview-notes-congress-n631206; Amy Chozick, *F.B.I. Interviews Hillary Clinton Over Private Email Server*, N.Y. TIMES, July 2, 2016, https://www.nytimes.com/2016/07/03/us/politics/hillary-clinton-fbi-emails html.
- <sup>64</sup> James B. Comey, Dir., Fed. Bureau of Investigation, *Statement on the Investigation of Secretary Hillary Clinton's Use of a Personal E-mail System*, Jul. 5, 2016, https://www.fbi.gov/news/pressrel/press-releases/statement-by-fbi-director-james-b-comey-on-the-investigation-of-secretary-hillary-clinton2019s-use-of-a-personal-e-mail-system. <sup>65</sup> CFH IG Report at 95.
- <sup>66</sup> Kristine Phillips, *Timeline: The events that led to the inspector general's report on the origins of the Russia probe*, USA TODAY, Mar. 21, 2016, https://www.usatoday.com/in-depth/news/2019/12/09/horowitz-fisa-report-timeline-fbis-russia-probe-carter-pagesurveillance/2623350001/.
- <sup>67</sup> Letter from John Ratcliffe, Dir. of Nat'l Intel., to Sen. Lindsey Graham, S. Comm. on the Judiciary, Sept. 29, 2020, https://www.judiciary.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/09-29-20\_Letter%20to%20Sen.%20Graham\_Declassification%20of%20FBI's%20Crossfire%20Hurricane%20Investigations\_20-00912\_U\_SIGNED-FINAL.pdf.
- <sup>68</sup> Ashley Parker and David Sanger, *Donald Trump Calls on Russia to Find Hillary Clinton's Missing Emails*, N.Y. TIMES, Jul. 27, 2016, https://www.nytimes.com/2016/07/28/us/politics/donald-trump-russia-clinton-emails html. <sup>69</sup> CFH IG Report at 52.
- <sup>70</sup> *Id.* at 98.

- <sup>71</sup> Letter from Jill C. Tyson, Assistant Director, Federal Bureau of Investigation, to Chairman Ron Johnson, Chairman, S. Comm, on Homeland Security and Governmental Affairs, at Senate HSGAC\_TransitionReq FBI003908 (Oct. 9, 2020).
- <sup>72</sup> Nellie Ohr Testimony at 28–29.
- <sup>73</sup> CFH IG Report at 2, 49.
- <sup>74</sup> Greg Miller et al., *Obama's secret struggle to punish Russia for Putin's election assault*, WASH. POST, Jun. 23, 2017, https://www.washingtonpost.com/graphics/2017/world/national-security/obama-putin-election-hacking/?utm\_term=.906121457d93.
- <sup>75</sup> Dep't of Justice Production at DOJSCO 700023517, contained within Def.'s Third Supp. in Support of Dismissal, Ex. A, *United States v. Michael T. Flynn*, No. 17-cr-232-EGS (D.D.C. Sept. 24, 2020), ECF No. 248-1, available at https://www.scribd.com/document/477366112/Flynn-Memo-Sept-24-2020.
- <sup>76</sup> *Id.* at DOJSCO 700023518.
- <sup>77</sup> CFH IG Report at 2.
- <sup>78</sup> *Id.* at 63.
- <sup>79</sup> Andrew Kramer, Mike McIntire, and Barry Meier, *Secret Ledger in Ukraine Lists Cash for Donald Trump's Campaign Chief*, N.Y. TIMES, Aug. 14, 2016, https://www.nytimes.com/2016/08/15/us/politics/what-is-the-black-ledger html.
- <sup>80</sup> MYE IG Report at 404.
- <sup>81</sup> CFH IG Report at 2; Gov't Mot. to Dismiss at 28, *United States v. Michael T. Flynn*, No. 17-cr-232 (D.D.C. May 24, 2020), ECF No. 198, available at https://int.nyt.com/data/documenthelper/6936-michael-flynn-motion-to-dismiss/fa06f5e13a0ec71843b6/optimized/full.pdf.
- <sup>82</sup> *Id.* at 340.
- <sup>83</sup> *Id.* at 77.
- <sup>84</sup> *Id.* at 3.
- <sup>85</sup> Nolan D. McCaskill, Alex Isenstadt, and Shane Goldmacher, *Paul Manafort resigns from Trump campaign*, Politico, Aug. 18, 2016, https://www.politico.com/story/2016/08/paul-manafort-resigns-from-trump-campaign-227197.
- <sup>86</sup> CFH IG Report at 99.
- <sup>87</sup> Letter from Sen. Harry Reid, to James Comey, Dir., Fed. Bureau of Investigation, Aug. 27, 2016, https://www.documentcloud.org/documents/3035844-Reid-Letter-to-Comey.html.
- <sup>88</sup> Greg Miller, Ellen Nakashima, and Adam Entous, *Obama's secret struggle to punish Russia for Putin's election assault*, WASH. POST, June 23, 2017, https://www.washingtonpost.com/graphics/2017/world/national-security/obama-putin-election-hacking/; Steve Benen, *CIA warned lawmakers about Russia's pro-Trump efforts last summer*, MSNBC, Apr. 7, 2017, https://www.msnbc.com/msnbc/amp/msna979346.
- <sup>89</sup> Letter from Sen. Ron Johnson, S. Comm. on Homeland Sec. and Gov't Aff., and Sen. Charles Grassley, S. Comm. on Fin., to Gina Haspel, Dir., Central Intelligence Agency, Oct. 7, 2020, https://www.grassley.senate.gov/news/news-releases/johnson-grassley-question-cia-s-commitment-producing-crossfire-hurricane.
- <sup>90</sup> Briefing from the Dep't of Homeland Sec. & Fed. Bureau of Investigation to Members of Congress on Cybersecurity (Sept. 8, 2016); *see also* Letter from Sen. Ron Johnson, S. Comm. on Homeland Sec. & Gov't Aff., to DHS Sec'y Kirstjen Nielsen (June 6, 2018), https://www.hsgac.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/2018%2006%2006%20RHJ%20to%20DHS%20re%20Election%20Security%20Briefing.pdf.
- <sup>91</sup> CFH IG Report at 101.
- <sup>92</sup> *Id.* at 5.
- <sup>93</sup> *Id.* at 2.
- <sup>94</sup> *Id*.
- <sup>95</sup> Matt Apuzzo et al., *Comey Tried to Shield the F.B.I. From Politics. Then He Shaped an Election.*, N.Y. TIMES, Apr. 22, 2017, https://www.nytimes.com/2017/04/22/us/politics/james-comey-election.html.
- <sup>96</sup> David E. Sanger and Charlie Savage, *U.S. Says Russia Directed Hacks to Influence Elections*, N.Y. TIMES, Oct. 7, 2016, https://www.nytimes.com/2016/10/08/us/politics/us-formally-accuses-russia-of-stealing-dnc-emails html.
- <sup>97</sup> Letter from Mary Elizabeth Taylor, Ass't Sec'y, Bureau of Leg. Affairs, U.S. Dep't of State, to Sen. Ron Johnson, S. Comm. on Homeland Sec. & Gov't Affairs (Jun. 7, 2019) (on file with Comm).
- 98 CFH IG Report 117-19; at Steele Deposition (July 23, 2020) at 8.
- <sup>99</sup> CFH IG Report at 275-276.
- <sup>100</sup> *Id.* at 276.
- <sup>101</sup> Id. at 276–77.
- <sup>102</sup> *Id.* at 278.

```
<sup>103</sup> Id. at 6, 74.
```

- <sup>110</sup> Eric Bradner et al., *Trump offers Flynn job of national security advisor*, CNN, Nov. 18, 2016, https://edition.cnn.com/2016/11/17/politics/trump-offers-flynn-job-of-national-security-adviser. <sup>111</sup> CFH IG Report at 279.
- <sup>112</sup> *Id.* at 256 n.400; Kyle Cheney and Josh Gerstein, *Former FBI attorney to plead guilty for altering email in Russia probe*, POLITICO, Aug. 14, 2020, https://www.politico.com/news/2020/08/14/fbi-attorney-guilty-email-russia-probe-395317.
- <sup>113</sup> S. Select Comm. on Intelligence, *Russian Active Measures Campaigns and Interference in the 2016 U.S. Election, Volume 3: U.S. Government Response to Russian Activities* at 41–42, https://www.intelligence.senate.gov/sites/default/files/documents/Report\_Volume3.pdf.
- 114 Adam Entous et al., Secret CIA assessment says Russia was trying to help Trump win White House, WASH. POST, Dec. 9, 2016, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/obama-orders-review-of-russian-hacking-during-presidential-campaign/2016/12/09/31d6b300-be2a-11e6-94ac-3d324840106c\_story html.

  115 CFH IG Report at 176.
- <sup>116</sup> *Id*.
- <sup>117</sup> Strzok-Page Texts Second Production at 5 (Dec. 15, 2016) (on file with Comm.).
- 118 Adam Entous and Ellen Nakashima, *FBI in agreement with CIA that Russia aimed to help Trump win White House*, Wash. Post, Dec. 16, 2016, https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/clinton-blames-putins-personal-grudge-against-her-for-election-interference/2016/12/16/12f36250-c3be-11e6-8422-eac61c0ef74d\_story.html.
  119 Philip Bump, *Timeline: What Flynn copped to and what he didn't*, Wash. Post, Dec. 1, 2017, https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/politics/wp/2017/12/01/timeline-what-flynn-copped-to-and-what-he-didnt/.
  120 David Sanger, *Obama Strikes Back at Russia for Election Hacking*, N.Y. TIMES, Dec. 29, 2016, https://www.nytimes.com/2016/12/29/us/politics/russia-election-hacking-sanctions.html.
- <sup>121</sup> David Ignatius, *Why did Obama dawdle on Russia's hacking?*, WASH. POST, Jan. 12, 2017, https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/why-did-obama-dawdle-on-russias-hacking/2017/01/12/75f878a0-d90c-11e6-9a36-1d296534b31e story html.
- 122 Strzok-Page Texts Second Production at 23 (Jan. 3, 2017) (on file with Comm.).
- <sup>123</sup> CFH IG Report at 180.
- <sup>124</sup> *Id.*; Rowan Scarborough, *How James Clapper laid bare to Trump prostitute tale in debunked dossier*, WASH. TIMES, Apr. 20, 2018, https://www.washingtontimes.com/news/2018/apr/20/james-clapper-insisted-trump-receive-prostitute-br/.
- <sup>125</sup> CFH IG Report at 180.
- 126 Id.
- <sup>127</sup> Letter from Sen. Ron Johnson, S. Comm. on Homeland Sec. & Gov't Affairs, to Christopher Wray, Dir. Fed. Bureau of Investigation (May 21, 2018), https://www.hsgac.senate.gov/media/majority-media/johnson-releases-new-details-about-intel-briefing-on-steele-dossier-to-president-elect-trump-.
- <sup>128</sup> CFH IG Report at 176; Gregg Re, *McCain associate shared unverified Steele dossier with Buzzfeed, court filing says*, Fox News, Dec. 20, 2018, https://www.foxnews.com/politics/mccain-associate-gave-unverified-steele-dossier-to-buzzfeed-court-filing-says.
- <sup>129</sup> David Ignatius, *Why did Obama dawdle on Russia's hacking?*, WASH. POST, Jan. 12, 2017, https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/why-did-obama-dawdle-on-russias-hacking/2017/01/12/75f878a0-d90c-11e6-9a36-1d296534b31e\_story html.
- <sup>130</sup> CFH IG Report at 7, 74.
- <sup>131</sup> Dep't of Justice Production at DOJSCO 700023516, contained within Def.'s Third Supp. in Support of Dismissal, Ex. A, *United States v. Michael T. Flynn*, No. 17-cr-232-EGS (D.D.C. Sept. 24, 2020), ECF No. 248-1, available at https://www.scribd.com/document/477366112/Flynn-Memo-Sept-24-2020.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>104</sup> *Id.* at 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>105</sup> *Id.* at 173.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>106</sup> Michael Shear, *Obama Warned Trump About Hiring Flynn, Officials Say*, N.Y. TIMES, May 8, 2017, https://www.nytimes.com/2017/05/08/us/politics/obama-flynn-trump html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>107</sup> CFH IG Report at 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>108</sup> Letter from Sen. Ron Johnson and Sen. Chuck Grassley to William P. Barr, Att'y Gen., U.S. Dep't of Justice (Apr. 25, 2019) (on file with Comm.).

- <sup>132</sup> Letter from Sen. Charles E. Grassley and Sen. Lindsey O. Graham, S. Comm. on the Judiciary, to Amb. Susan Rice (Feb. 8, 2018), https://www.judiciary.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/2018-02-08%20CEG%20LG%20to%20Rice%20(Russia%20Investigation%20Email).pdf.
- <sup>134</sup> Philip Bump, *Timeline: What Flynn copped to and what he didn't*, WASH. POST, Dec. 1, 2017, https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/politics/wp/2017/12/01/timeline-what-flynn-copped-to-and-what-he-didnt/. <sup>135</sup> Gov't's Mot. to Dismiss at 7, *United States v. Michael T. Flynn*, No. 17-cr-232-EGS (D.D.C. May 24, 2020), ECF No. 196, available at https://int nyt.com/data/documenthelper/6936-michael-flynn-motion-to-dismiss/fa06f5e13a0ec71843b6/optimized/full.pdf.
- <sup>136</sup> Dep't of Justice Production DOJSCO 700023522, contained within Def.'s Third Supp. in Support of Dismissal, Ex. E, *United States v. Michael T. Flynn*, No. 17-cr-232-EGS (D.D.C. Sept. 24, 2020), ECF No. 248-5, available at https://www.scribd.com/document/477366112/Flynn-Memo-Sept-24-2020. (Attachment to Flynn Sept. 24, 2020 filing) available at https://www.scribd.com/document/477366112/Flynn-Memo-Sept-24-2020.
- 137 Strzok-Page Texts Second Production at 37 (Jan. 23, 2017) (on file with Comm.).
- <sup>138</sup> *Id*.
- <sup>139</sup> Dep't of Justice Production DOJSCO 700023523, contained within Def.'s Third Supp. in Support of Dismissal, Ex. E, *United States v. Michael T. Flynn*, No. 17-cr-232-EGS (D.D.C. Sept. 24, 2020), ECF No. 248-5, available at https://www.scribd.com/document/477366112/Flynn-Memo-Sept-24-2020.
- <sup>140</sup> Philip Bump, *Timeline: What Flynn copped to and what he didn't*, WASH. POST, Dec. 1, 2017, https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/politics/wp/2017/12/01/timeline-what-flynn-copped-to-and-what-he-didnt/. <sup>141</sup> Strzok-Page Texts Second Production at 47 (Feb. 2, 2017) (on file with Comm.).
- <sup>142</sup> Maggie Haberman, et al., *Michael Flynn Resigns as National Security Adviser*, N.Y. TIMES, Feb. 13, 2017, https://www.nytimes.com/2017/02/13/us/politics/donald-trump-national-security-adviser-michael-flynn html. <sup>143</sup> CFH IG Report at 188.
- <sup>144</sup> *Id.* at 186.
- <sup>145</sup> *Id.* at 7, 74.
- <sup>146</sup> E-mail from Peter Strzok, Fed. Bureau of Investigation, FBI\_HJC\_03\_22\_18\_Req7\_000376, 377 (Apr. 13, 2017) (on file with Comm.).
- <sup>147</sup> CFH IG Report at 186.
- <sup>148</sup> Tessa Berenson, *Here's a Timeline of What Led to James Comey's Firing*, TIME, May 10, 2017, https://time.com/4774278/james-comey-fired-timeline/.
- <sup>149</sup> CFH IG Report at 1.
- <sup>150</sup> Strzok-Page Texts at DOJ-PROD-0000340-341 (May 19, 2017) (on file with Comm.).
- <sup>151</sup> *Id*
- <sup>152</sup> CFH IG Report at 160, 254.
- <sup>153</sup> *Id.* at 7, 74.
- <sup>154</sup> S. Comm. on Homeland Sec. & Gov't Aff., *State Secrets: How an Avalanche of Media Leaks is Harming National Security* (Jul. 2017), https://www.hsgac.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/2017-07-06%20State%20Secrets%20report.pdf.
- <sup>155</sup> Kyle Cheney, *McCabe reveals he's the one who decided to remove Strzok from Mueller's team*, Politico, May 20, 2019, https://www.politico.com/story/2019/05/20/mueller-investigation-mccabe-strzok-1336694.
- <sup>156</sup> Memorandum from Rod Rosenstein, Acting Att'y Gen., to Robert Mueller, III, Special Counsel, Aug. 2, 2017, https://www.judiciary.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/SJC%20Scope%20Memo%20-%202020-05-06.pdf.
- <sup>157</sup> Christopher Wray, August 2, 2017 Present, FED. BUREAU OF INVESTIGATION, https://www.fbi.gov/history/directors/christopher-wray.
- <sup>158</sup> CFH IG Report at 7.
- <sup>159</sup> Indictment, *United States v. Paul J. Manafort & Richard W. Gates III*, No. 17-cr-201 (D.D.C. Oct. 30, 2017), ECF No. 13, available at https://www.justice.gov/file/1007271/download. <sup>160</sup> CFH IG Report at 194.
- <sup>161</sup> Kevin Johnson, *Peter Strzok, FBI agent removed from Robert Mueller's Russia probe, called Trump an 'idiot'*, USA TODAY, Dec. 12, 2017, https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/politics/2017/12/12/peter-strzok-fbi-agent-removed-muellers-russia-probe-called-trump/946913001/.
- Letter from Stephen Boyd, Ass't Att'y Gen. for Leg. Aff., Dep't of Justice, to Sen. Ron Johnson, Chairman, S. Comm. on Homeland Sec. & Gov't Affairs (Jan. 19, 2018) (on file with Comm.).
- <sup>163</sup> Brooke Singman, *FBI's Strzok allegedly dismissed Mueller probe: 'no big there there'*, FOX NEWS, Jan. 23, 2018, https://www.foxnews.com/politics/fbis-strzok-allegedly-dismissed-mueller-probe-no-big-there-there.

- <sup>164</sup> See generally U.S. DEP'T OF JUSTICE, OFFICE OF THE INSPECTOR GEN., A REPORT OF INVESTIGATION OF CERTAIN ALLEGATIONS RELATING TO FORMER FBI DEPUTY DIRECTOR ANDREW MCCABE (2018), https://oig.justice.gov/reports/2018/o20180413.pdf.
- <sup>165</sup> Kevin Liptak, *Obama says his White House 'didn't have a scandal that embarrassed us'*, CNN, Feb. 27, 2018, https://www.cnn.com/2018/02/27/politics/obama-trump-white-house-scandals/index html.
- <sup>166</sup> Matt Zapotosky, *Andrew McCabe, Trump's Foil at the FBI, is Fired Hours Before He Could Retire*, WASH. Post, Mar. 17, 2018, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/fbis-andrew-mccabe-is-fired-a-little-more-than-24-hours-before-he-could-retire/2018/03/16/e055a22a-2895-11e8-bc72-077aa4dab9ef\_story.html.
- <sup>167</sup> Pamela Brown and Lauren Jarrett, *Justice Dept. Watchdog Sends McCabe Findings to Federal Prosecutors for Possible Charges*, CNN, Apr. 19, 2018, https://www.cnn.com/2018/04/19/politics/justice-mccabe-criminal-referral/index.html.
- <sup>168</sup> Bryan Logan, Former Senate Intel Committee employee arrested on charges of lying to the FBI, BUSINESS INSIDER, Jun. 7, 2018, https://www.businessinsider.com/senate-intel-staffer-james-wolfe-arrested-charged-with-lying-to-fbi-2018-6.
- <sup>169</sup> Laura Jarrett and Josh Campbell, *FBI officials Lisa Page and James Baker resign*, CNN, May 5, 2018, https://www.cnn.com/2018/05/04/politics/fbi-officials-lisa-page-james-baker-resign/index.html.
- <sup>170</sup> Matt Apuzzo, *Report Criticizes Comey but Finds No Bias in F.B.I. Decision on Clinton*, N.Y. TIMES, June 14, 2018, https://www.nytimes.com/2018/06/14/us/politics/fbi-inspector-general-comey-trump-clinton-report html.
- <sup>171</sup> Matt Zapotosky, *FBI Agent Peter Strzok Fired Over Anti-Trump Texts*, WASH. POST, Aug. 13, 2018, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/fbi-agent-peter-strzok-fired-over-anti-trump-texts/2018/08/13/be98f84c-8e8b-11e8-b769-e3fff17f0689 story.html.
- <sup>172</sup> Devlin Barrett, Matt Zapotosky and Josh Dawsey, *Jeff Sessions forced out as attorney general*, WASH. POST, Nov. 7, 2018, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/attorney-general-jeff-sessions-resigns-attrumps-request/2018/11/07/d1b7a214-e144-11e8-ab2c-b31dcd53ca6b story.html
- <sup>173</sup> Jacqueline Thomsen, *DOJ watchdog: No clear 'pattern' in missing Strzok, Page texts*, THE HILL, Dec. 13, 2018, https://thehill.com/policy/national-security/421212-doj-watchdog-no-clear-pattern-in-missing-strzok-page-texts.
- <sup>174</sup> Kenneth Vogel and Iuliia Mendel, *Biden Faces Conflict of Interest Questions That Are Being Promoted by Trump and Allies*, N.Y. TIMES, May 1, 2019, https://www.nytimes.com/2019/05/01/us/politics/biden-son-ukraine.html.
- <sup>175</sup> Kristine Phillips, *Timeline: The events that led to the inspector general's report on the origins of the Russia probe*, USA TODAY, Dec. 9, 2019, https://www.usatoday.com/in-depth/news/2019/12/09/horowitz-fisa-report-timeline-fbis-russia-probe-carter-page-surveillance/2623350001/.
- <sup>176</sup> Arlette Saenz, *Joe Biden announces he is running for president in 2020*, CNN, April 25, 2019, https://www.cnn.com/2019/04/25/politics/joe-biden-2020-president/index html.
- <sup>177</sup> Laura Jarrett, *Top federal prosecutor in Connecticut to review origins of Russia probe*, CNN, May 14, 2019, https://www.cnn.com/2019/05/13/politics/john-durham-russia-probe/index html.
- <sup>178</sup> Elizabeth Janowski, *Timeline: Trump impeachment inquiry*, NBC NEWS, Oct. 16, 2019, https://www.nbcnews.com/politics/trump-impeachment-inquiry/timeline-trump-impeachment-inquiry-n1066691. <sup>179</sup> *Id.*
- <sup>180</sup> Id
- <sup>181</sup> George Mesires, *A Statement on behalf of Hunter Biden*, Oct. 13, 2019, https://medium.com/@george mesires/a-statement-on-behalf-of-hunter-biden-dated-october-13-2019-d80bc11087ab.
- <sup>182</sup> Kristine Phillips, *Timeline: The events that led to the inspector general's report on the origins of the Russia probe*, USA TODAY, Dec. 9, 2019, https://www.usatoday.com/in-depth/news/2019/12/09/horowitz-fisa-report-timeline-fbis-russia-probe-carter-page-surveillance/2623350001/.
- <sup>183</sup> Jane Timm and Rebecca Shabad, *House sends impeachment articles to Senate, Pelosi names trial managers*, NBC NEWS, Jan. 15, 2020, https://www.nbcnews.com/politics/politics-news/pelosi-calls-witnesses-trump-trial-after-new-evidence-n1116091.
- <sup>184</sup> Elizabeth Janowski, *Timeline: Trump impeachment inquiry*, NBC NEWS, Oct. 16, 2019,
- https://www.nbcnews.com/politics/trump-impeachment-inquiry/timeline-trump-impeachment-inquiry-n1066691.
- <sup>185</sup> Stephen Ohlemacher and Will Weissert, *Biden formally clinches Democratic presidential nomination*, ASSOCIATED PRESS, June 6, 2020, https://apnews.com/article/bb261be1a4ca285b9422b2f6b93d8d75.
- <sup>186</sup> Matt Zapotosky and Devlin Barrett, *Ex-FBI lawyer, accused of falsifying document in probe of Trump's campaign, to plead guilty*, WASH. POST, Aug. 14, 2020, https://www.washingtonpost.com/national-security/kevin-clinesmith-fbi-trump-russia-john-durham/2020/08/14/2f579994-de26-11ea-809e-b8be57ba616e story html.

<sup>187</sup> S. Comm. on Homeland Sec. & Gov't Aff. & S. Comm. on Fin., *Hunter Biden, Burisma, and Corruption: The Impact on U.S. Government Policy and Related Concerns* (Sept. 2020), https://www.hsgac.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/HSGAC\_Finance\_Report\_FINAL.pdf.